
WASHOE COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS  
 

TUESDAY                                2:00 P.M.  SEPTEMBER 23, 2008 
 
PRESENT: 

Robert Larkin, Chairman 
Bonnie Weber, Vice Chairperson 

David Humke, Commissioner* 
Jim Galloway, Commissioner 

Kitty Jung, Commissioner 
 

Nancy Parent, Chief Deputy Clerk 
Dan St. John, Acting County Manager 

Melanie Foster, Legal Counsel 
 
 
 The Board convened at 2:02 p.m. in regular session in the Commissioner 
Chambers of the Washoe County Administration Complex, 1001 East Ninth Street, Reno, 
Nevada. Following the Pledge of Allegiance to the flag of our Country, the Clerk called 
the roll and the Board conducted the following business:  
 
 Dan St John, Acting County Manager stated, "The Chairman and Board of 
County Commissioners intend that their proceedings should demonstrate the highest 
levels of decorum, civic responsibility, efficiency and mutual respect between citizens 
and their government. The Board respects the right of citizens to present differing 
opinions and views, even criticism, but our democracy cannot function effectively in an 
environment of personal attacks, slander, threats of violence, and willful disruption. To 
that end, the Nevada Open Meeting Law provides the authority for the Chair of a public 
body to maintain the decorum and to declare a recess if needed to remove any person 
who is disrupting the meeting, and notice is hereby provided of the intent of this body to 
preserve the decorum and remove anyone who disrupts the proceedings."  
 
08-1023              AGENDA ITEM 3. 
 
Agenda Subject:    “Public Comment. Comment heard under this item will be 
limited to two minutes per person and may pertain to matters both on and off the 
Commission agenda. The Commission will also hear public comment during 
individual action items, with comment limited to two minutes per person. 
Comments are to be made to the Commission as a whole.”  
 
 Sam Dehne discussed what lead to his career as the Northern Nevada local 
government watchdog and why people should vote for Chad Dehne for Reno City 
Council.  
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*2:20 p.m.  Commissioner Humke arrived at the meeting. 
 
 Gary Schmidt stated he pledged to maintain a meeting disclosure 
notification list if elected as the Commissioner from District 4 to the Board of County 
Commissioners. A copy of the pledge was placed on file with the Clerk.  
 
 Guy Felton played a tape in which the Sheriff’s Office Victim Information 
and Notification Service (VINE) provided information regarding a change in his custody 
status. He said the message was defamation, and he was the target of abuses of public 
power because he was critical of government. He said the Commission had not heard the 
last of this issue, and he requested it be agendized for an in-depth public discussion.  
 
08-1024              AGENDA ITEM 4.  
 
Agenda Subject:    “Commissioners’/Manager’s Announcements, Requests for 
Information, Topics for Future Agendas and Statements Relating to Items Not on 
the Agenda. (No discussion among Commissioners will take place on this item.)”  
 
 Commissioner Humke said he had the flu last week, and he apologized for 
being absent. 
 
 Commissioner Weber said she held her “Coffee and Conversation with 
Your Commissioner” meeting last weekend and 15 to 16 people attended. She stated it 
was a place for her constituents and for constituents from around the County to discuss 
various issues, and some issues with Waste Management (WM) were brought up. She 
requested a presentation by WM because some things had changed since the last time 
they made one to the Board. She felt it was not in the best interests of the Community for 
WM to have the Lockwood Landfill closed on Sundays. She advised there was also the 
issue of the costs involved at the Stead transfer station.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway said he would like any discussion regarding WM 
to include all Reno/Sparks/County contracts to become coincident in the future so the 
entities could mutually bargain for recycling of more types of materials without incurring 
increased costs. He felt that could be accomplished by doing short-term extensions of the 
existing contracts.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway said he met recently with a constituent who was 
very concerned regarding certain scenic issues at Horseman’s Park. He stated he toured 
the park and came to the conclusion that the pond the County maintained at the Washoe 
Golf Course needed maintenance, which included removing a dead tree that breached the 
fence. He said Park’s staff was willing to remove the dead tree and to cleanup the trash 
inside the fence. He felt it was in the best interest of the County to repair the fence 
because there were a number of places, especially near the park, where children could 
crawl under the fence that surrounded the pond.  
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 Commissioner Galloway said the Caughlin Ranch Homeowners 
Association had concerns about vandalism that was occurring within Caughlin Ranch, 
which the Sheriff’s Office and the Reno Police Department agreed was the work of 
juveniles. He noted there was often a pattern to vandalism, which would allow the 
responsible parties to be apprehended and that would be what it would take to stop it. He 
said he offered the West Truckee Meadows Citizen Advisory Board (CAB) meeting for 
following up on the issue because, technically, the Homeowners Association was not a 
public meeting. He advised he asked the Sheriff and the Reno Police Chief to send 
someone to the next CAB meeting.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway advised he recommended changes to the 
Mayberry Drive bike lanes in the area right in front of the Roy Gomm Elementary 
School, which the Regional Transportation Authority (RTC) opposed. He felt more 
weight should be given to what the parents and the faculty of the school had to say before 
a final decision was made, and it should be up to the City of Reno because it was within 
their jurisdiction.  
 
 Commissioner Jung requested an agenda item next week regarding early 
voting locations and processes instead of when it was scheduled during the second week 
of October, which she felt was far too late. She stated her concern was the unprecedented 
number of people who were anticipated to vote and the fact that Washoe County was 
being watched by the national media. She said a lot of people who studied voting 
behavior were predicting that Washoe County, Nevada would be the deciding county in 
the Country in electing the next President. She felt it was vital there should be a lot of 
early voting locations and voting should be fair and equal. She noted during the 2006 
election, 42 percent of the population voted early and it was predicted the percentage 
would be even higher this time. She wanted to prove to the nation the County could do 
early voting fairly.  
 
 Commissioner Jung requested staff bring forward plans, including the 
costs, for commercial recycling. She explained businesses and people that lived in multi-
family housing were not afforded the opportunity to recycle. She noted there was a 
condominium association in her district that paid for recycling.  
 
 Commissioner Jung said she was disappointed that no one from the public 
attended last week’s Central CAB meeting. She felt the County could do a better job of 
getting the word out about all of the CAB meetings, especially considering the amount of 
staff time and resources that went into the meetings. She said she would like to see more 
of a push on Washoe Channel 17 in the week prior to a CAB meeting in addition to 
putting it on the County’s home page. She said she was open to any other ideas but, at 
this point, she was frustrated about the time people were putting in without having 
anyone from the public attending.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway stated at an Open Space and Regional Parks 
Commission meeting the Truckee Meadows Water Authority (TMWA) presented three 
potential water-tank sites, all of which were located within a park. He requested TMWA 
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identify alternate sites outside of the park before this matter comes before the County 
Commission, because he knew private property was available. He explained the idea of 
the Huffaker Hills Park was to have a place someone could get to in just a few minutes 
where they would not see the trappings of civilization. Commissioner Galloway also 
asked staff to identify full mitigation options before bringing it to the County 
Commission. He explained if the intent was to preserve scenic qualities within the park of 
a rural nature, the mitigation would make sure there would be no net increase in the water 
tank’s impact. For example, he said that could be accomplished by burying the water 
tank. He stated he did not want the County’s parks to become targets for the next utility 
substation, the next water tank, or anything else that came along because land was cheap 
due to it being zoned as open space. He said the mitigation in this case would be quite 
costly, and he felt placing the water tank outside of the park would be the better solution 
for TMWA and for the public.  
 
 Commissioner Jung said she originally asked that the early voting item be 
on today’s agenda because the first meeting in October would be four days before the 
start of early voting, which would severely hinder the ability to implement any direction 
by the Board. She requested holding a special meeting to discuss the upcoming election 
and the expected large turnout as well as ensuring fair access to voting especially during 
early voting.  
 
 5.  CONSENT ITEMS  
 
 Commissioner Galloway requested Agenda Item 5F(2) be removed from 
the Consent Agenda for discussion.  
 
 In response to the call for public comment, Sam Dehne noted the Consent 
Agenda consisted of relatively mundane items.  
 
08-1025              AGENDA ITEM 5.A. - MINUTES 

  
Agenda Subject:    “Approve minutes for the regular Board of County 
Commissioners’ meeting of August 26, 2008 and the Joint County Commission 
Meeting of May 12, 2008.”  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.A. be 
approved.  
 
08-1026              AGENDA ITEM 5.B. - SENIOR SERVICES 

  
Agenda Subject:    “Accept a restricted grant given by the E.L. Cord Foundation 
[$22,000 - no County match]retroactively from September 1, 2008 through June 30, 
2009 to support Congregate and Home Delivered Meals Programs; and if accepted, 
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direct Finance to make appropriate budget adjustments--Senior Services. (All 
Commission Districts.)”  
 
 Commissioner Galloway thanked the E.L. Cord Foundation for its 
donation to support the home-delivered meals and the group meals programs for seniors 
on behalf of Washoe County.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment on this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.B. be 
accepted and directed.  
 
08-1027              AGENDA ITEM 5.C.1. – COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT 

  
Agenda Subject:    “Authorize Chairman to execute the updated Inter-
Governmental Agreement Renewing the Washoe County HOME Consortium 
between the County of Washoe, City of Reno and City of Sparks. (All Commission 
Districts.)”  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.C.1 be 
authorized and executed. The Inter-Governmental Agreement for same is attached hereto 
and made a part of the minutes thereof.  
 
08-1028             AGENDA ITEM 5.C.2. - COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Adopt Proclamation proclaiming October 2008 as National 
Community Planning Month in Washoe County. (All Commission Districts.)”  
 
 Adrian Freund said it was the 100th anniversary of the founding of the 
American Planning Association, and he took pride that the Community Development 
Department had a number of Association members. He stated the Board was joining 
thousands of other communities across the nation in recognizing October as National 
Community Planning Month, and he thanked the Board for the Proclamation. A picture 
was taken with the County Commissioners and the employees of Community 
Development Department that were present.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.C.2. be 
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adopted. The Proclamation for same is attached hereto and made a part of the minutes 
thereof.  
 
08-1029              AGENDA ITEM 5.D. - COMMUNITY RELATIONS 

  
Agenda Subject:    “Authorize Chairman to execute Resolution acknowledging 
October 1, 2008 as National Change a Light Day with the second annual Washoe 
County Conservation Day hosted by the Green Team--Community Relations. (All 
Commission Districts.)” 
 
 Commissioner Galloway read the last paragraph of the Resolution, which 
encouraged citizens to change at least one incandescent bulb to an energy efficient bulb. 
He noted if everyone in the United States did that it would prevent 53 million pounds of 
greenhouse gas emissions a year and would save just under 30 million kWh of electricity 
per year.  
 
 Dr. Eric Young, Community Development Planner, and Andy Goodrich, 
Health Department Air Quality Division Director, representing the Green Team, had their 
picture taken with the Commissioners.  
 
 Mr. Goodrich said there would be a presentation to the Board on October 
21, 2008 regarding this event and other things the Green Team was doing.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.D. be 
authorized and executed. The Resolution for same is attached hereto and made a part of 
the minutes thereof.  
 
08-1030              AGENDA ITEM 5.E.1. – INTERNAL AUDIT 

  
Agenda Subject:    “Acknowledge receipt of Sparks Justice Court Minimum 
Accounting Standards Audit Report. (Commission District 4.)”  
 
 Chairman Larkin commented that audit standards called for separation of 
duties, which had been a persistent area of weakness within the County. He requested an 
update be brought back to the Board on how the segregation of duties was being 
accomplished. Dan St. John, Acting County Manager, confirmed that item would be 
brought back.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment on this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.E.1. 
acknowledged.  
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08-1031              AGENDA ITEM 5.E.2. - INTERNAL AUDIT  

  
Agenda Subject:    “Acknowledge receipt of Incline Village Justice Court Minimum 
Accounting Standards Audit Report. (Commission District 1.)”  
 
 Chairman Larkin commented that audit standards called for separation of 
duties, which had been a persistent area of weakness within the County. He requested an 
update be brought back to the Board on how the segregation of duties was being 
accomplished. Dan St. John, Acting County Manager, confirmed that item would be 
brought back.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.E.2. be 
acknowledged.  
 
08-1032              AGENDA ITEM 5.F.1. – PUBLIC WORKS  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Acknowledge the Selection Committee for the Sparks Justice 
Court Construction Manager at Risk Selection Process. (Commission Districts 4 and 
5.)”  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.F.1. be 
acknowledged.  
 
08-1033              AGENDA ITEM 5.F.3. – PUBLIC WORKS  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Authorize request to bid for janitorial services for the Spanish 
Springs Library, Northwest Reno Library, South Valleys Library, North Valleys 
Library and Sierra View Library [funds budgeted within Fiscal Year 2008/09 Public 
Works Facility Management Division]. (All Commission Districts.)”  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.F.3. be 
authorized.  
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08-1034              AGENDA ITEM 5.F.4. – PUBLIC WORKS  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Authorize request to bid for janitorial services for the 
Emergency Operations Center, Jan Evans Juvenile Justice Center, Longley Lane 
Complex and the Regional Safety Training Center [funds budgeted within Public 
Works Facility Management Division]. (All Commission Districts.)”  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.F.4. be 
authorized.  
 
08-1035              AGENDA ITEM 5.G. - ASSESSOR  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Approve roll change requests, pursuant to NRS 361.768 and 
NRS 361.765, for errors discovered for the 2008/2009, 2007/2008, 2006/2007, 
2005/2006 secured and unsecured tax rolls as outlined in Exhibit A; and if 
approved, authorize Chairman to execute Order listed on the exhibit and direct the 
Washoe County Treasurer to correct the error(s) [cumulative amount of reduction 
$2,237.09]--Assessor. (Parcels are in various Commission Districts as outlined in the 
Exhibit.)”  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.G. be 
approved, authorized, executed, and directed. 
  
08-1036              AGENDA ITEM 5.H.1. – JUVENILE SERVICES  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Accept Title V Juvenile Detention Alternative Initiative 
Transition Specialist Grant Funds from Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency 
Prevention [$9,188.40 - no County match]; and if accepted, direct Finance to make 
necessary budget adjustments. (All Commission Districts.)”  
 
 Commissioner Humke disclosed he served on the Commission, but he had 
been advised there was not a conflict by Legal Counsel.  
 
 In response to the call for public comment, Sam Dehne, stated he 
supported the Juvenile Detention Alternative Initiative Transition Specialist Grant Funds.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.H.1. be 
accepted and directed.  

PAGE 8  SEPTEMBER 23, 2008 



 
08-1037              AGENDA ITEM 5.H.2. – JUVENILE SERVICES 

  
Agenda Subject:    “Accept an increase in funding [$17,075.50 - no County match] 
for the Fiscal Year 2008/09 Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention 
Formula Grant from the Juvenile Justice Commission to fund aftercare services for 
Hispanic youth returning from China Springs and Aurora Pines Youth Camps; and 
if accepted, direct Finance to make necessary budget adjustments. (All Commission 
Districts.)”  
 
 Commissioner Humke disclosed he served on the Commission, but he had 
been advised there was not a conflict by Legal Counsel.  
 
 In response to the call for public comment, Sam Dehne, stated he 
supported the Juvenile Services Grant.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.H.2. be 
accepted and directed.  
 
08-1038              AGENDA ITEM 5.I.1. – DISTRICT HEALTH  

  
Agenda Subject:    “Approve amendments [totaling a decrease of $11,000 in both 
revenue and expenses] to the adopted Fiscal Year 2008/09 Immunization Program 
Grant, IN 10028; and if approved, direct Finance to make appropriate budget 
adjustments. (All Commission Districts.)”  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.I.1. be 
approved and directed.  
 
08-1039              AGENDA ITEM 5.I.2.- DISTRICT HEALTH  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Approve amendments [totaling a decrease of $33,668 in both 
revenue and expenses] to the adopted Fiscal Year 2008/09 Tobacco Education and 
Prevention Program Grant, IN 10010; and if approved, direct Finance to make 
appropriate budget adjustments. (All Commission Districts.)”  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
  
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.I.2. be 
approved and directed.  
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08-1040              AGENDA ITEM 5.I.3. - DISTRICT HEALTH  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Approve amendments [totaling a decrease of $17,890 in both 
revenue and expenses] to the adopted Fiscal Year 2008/09 Comprehensive Tobacco 
Prevention Program Grant Budget, IN 10418; and if approved, direct Finance to 
make appropriate budget adjustments. (All Commission Districts.)”  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.I.3. be 
approved and directed.  
 
08-1041              AGENDA ITEM 5.J. - SHERIFF  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Approve Forensic Support Services Agreement between the 
County of Washoe (Sheriff’s Office) and Washoe County School District (Washoe 
County School District Police Department) for Forensic Laboratory Analysis 
Service Fees for the term retroactively July 1, 2008 to June 30, 2009 [income of $ 
8,837]; and if approved, authorize Chairman to execute the Agreement--Sheriff. (All 
Commission Districts.)”  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.J. be 
approved, authorized, and executed. The Forensic Support Services Agreement for same 
is attached hereto and made a part of the minutes thereof.  
 
08-1042 AGENDA ITEM 5.K.1. – TRUCKEE RIVER FLOOD 

MANAGEMENT PROJECT  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Acknowledge receipt of Truckee River Flood Management 
Project Status Report for August 2008. (All Commission Districts.)”  
 
 In response to the call for public comment, Sam Dehne commented on the 
money being spent to protect the City of Reno from flooding.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.K.1. be 
acknowledged.  
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08-1043           AGENDA ITEM 5.K.2. – TRUCKEE RIVER FLOOD 
MANAGEMENT PROJECT 

  
Agenda Subject:    “Approve a month-to-month Interlocal Government Temporary 
Facility Use Agreement between the County of Washoe and the City of Reno, 
beginning October 1, 2008 and ending March 31, 2009, for the use of 85 N. Edison 
Way, Units #7, #8 and #9 as a temporary overflow homeless shelter [all utility costs, 
estimated at $12,000, associated with the use of 85 Edison Way during the term of 
this Agreement shall be charged to Cost Center 185050 - Washoe County 
Community Support Fund]--Community Support Administrator. (All Commission 
Districts.)”  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.K.2. be 
approved, authorized and executed. The Interlocal Government Temporary Facility Use 
Agreement for same is attached hereto and made a part of the minutes thereof.  
 
08-1044              AGENDA ITEM 5.L.1. – MANAGEMENT SERVICES  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Approve Agreements (2) for Washoe County Special Purpose 
Grants [Nevada Health Centers, Inc.-Gerlach Clinic $93,071 and Nevada Health 
Centers, Inc.-Incline Village Clinic $40,000 for Fiscal Year 2008/09] and approve 
Resolutions (2) necessary for same; and if all approved, authorize Chairman to 
execute Resolutions and Agreements--Community Support Administrator. 
(Commission Districts 1 and 5.)”  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.L.1. be 
approved, authorized, and executed. The two Resolutions for same are attached hereto 
and made a part of the minutes thereof.  
 
08-1045              AGENDA ITEM 5.L.2. – MANAGEMENT SERVICES  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Approve a Grant Program Contract between the County of 
Washoe and Catholic Community Services of Northern Nevada for an emergency 
motel voucher program for homeless families during the cold weather months of 
Fiscal Year 2008/09 [$10,000] and approve Resolution necessary for same; and if 
approved, authorize Chairman to execute Resolution and Contract--Community 
Support Administrator. (All Commission Districts.)”  
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 Commissioner Galloway commented Gabrielle Enfield, Community 
Support Administrator, clarified United Way funded the hotel voucher program in past 
years to a greater extent than it does currently, and the County provided $10,000 last year 
because of the diminished United Way funding. He said the County provided most of the 
money, but there was still some United Way funding. He advised the County provided 
the funding to Catholic Community Services to administer the program.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
  
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.L.2. be 
approved, authorized, and executed. The Grant Program Contract for same is attached 
hereto and made a part of the minutes thereof.  
 
08-1046              AGENDA ITEM 5.L.3. – MANAGEMENT SERVICES  

  
Agenda Subject:    “Accept cash donations [$1,318], authorize the County Manager 
to expend these funds to support the 2008 Employee Appreciation Breakfast; and if 
approved, direct Finance to make appropriate budget adjustments for Fiscal Year 
2008/09. (All Commission Districts.)”  
 
 On behalf of the Board, Commissioner Galloway thanked the various 
donors for their contributions to support the 2008 Employee Appreciation Breakfast. He 
acknowledged many of the donations were from County employees and many of them 
were department heads.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.L.3. be 
accepted, and directed.  
 
08-1047              AGENDA ITEM 5.M. - REGIONAL PARKS AND OPEN SPACE  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Authorize Regional Parks and Open Space Department to 
solicit written proposals to select a qualified respondent to operate and manage all 
facets of Sierra Sage Golf Course--Regional Parks and Open Space. (Commission 
District 5.)”  
 
 Chairman Larkin felt the solicitation of proposals was going in the right 
direction and was very supportive of this item.  
 
 In response to the call for public comment, Sam Dehne felt this item 
should have been discussed.  
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 Commissioner Weber recalled Chairman Larkin suggested at a previous 
meeting that the County should look at disposing of the Sierra Sage Golf Course. Doug 
Doolittle, Regional Parks and Open Space Director, said this item was a request to go out 
for proposals to manage the entire operation. He stated there were currently contracts for 
the course’s operation and for food and beverage, but maintenance was being done in-
house. He said this bundled everything together as a complete package. He stated Pevine 
Golf had an option to renew their current contract for three years, but the County had 
declined to bring that option to the Board opting instead to go out for Request for 
Proposals (RFP’s).  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.M. be 
authorized.  
 
08-1048              AGENDA ITEM 5.F.2. – PUBLIC WORKS  
  
Agenda Subject:    “Acknowledge status report on United States Forest Service and 
public access to Hunter Lake and Garson Roads. (Commission District 1.)”  

 
 Commissioner Galloway said the agenda item and the conclusion of the 
staff report did not allow direction to staff, which was his original request. He stated 
because this was such an important public trail, the over 200 people who signed the 
petition were concerned about the possibility of policies changing every four to eight 
years depending on who was President. He noted some administrations curtailed the use 
of roads through forest lands and others restored that use, but it seemed there was never 
as much restored as was curtailed. He said that lead to a trend towards less public access 
to public land.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway stated people wanted an agreement with the 
provision of a three-year termination notice between Washoe County and the United 
States Forest Service that would provide them with notice if a road was going to be 
closed, so they would have time to respond to the closure of a major public road through 
public land. He felt this needed more discussion.  
 
 Doug Doolittle, Regional Parks and Open Space Director, said last Friday 
he met with Jenny Wilson, Forest Supervisor for the U.S. Forest Service. He noted 
Hunter Lake Road was presumed a public road but there were easement issues with it and 
with Garson Road. He said the Forest Service had just submitted an internal funding 
request to purchase easements on Garson Road. He stated Ms. Wilson informed him she 
was writing a letter to assure the County it would get prior notice of any notification of 
closures or any other procedures relative to those roads so they could be addressed. Mr. 
Doolittle advised Ms. Wilson said an agreement could be discussed, but there was no 
promise. She stated the County would be provided with the opportunity to comment on 
either road.  
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 Commissioner Galloway noted he initially ran on public access to public 
lands. He requested an agenda item because there was currently no direction for Mr. 
Doolittle to pursue a longer-term agreement.  
  
 Dan St. John, Acting County Manager, advised that in doing research on 
this item, slight differences were found in Development Ordinances between the City of 
Reno and the County. He explained if a development occurred in the County and there 
was a presumed public road across that development, as a condition of approval that road 
had to be put into an easement. He noted he did not believe that was the same case in the 
City. He acknowledged because the land was now within Reno’s boundaries, there was 
the potential of losing that presumed public road if the land was developed because their 
Ordinance was not the same as the County’s Ordinance. He said staff felt that was a 
higher risk then the situation Commissioner Galloway described.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway advised he was expanding his request for an 
agenda item to include allowing direction to staff to not only pursue an agreement with 
the Forest Service but to pursue agreements with the other local governments to seek a 
common provision for the protection of existing presumed public roads when 
development occurred. Mr. St. John acknowledged the request.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by Bonnie Weber, 
Vice Chairperson, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5.F.2. be 
acknowledged.  
 
 BLOCK VOTE - AGENDA ITEMS 7, 9, 10, AND 11  
 
08-1049 AGENDA ITEM 7. - ALTERNATIVE SENTENCING 

  
Agenda Subject:    “Recommendation to accept remaining two-year Washoe County 
Repeat DUI Prevention Program Grant Award [$100,000 with in kind County 
match of $50,000 for Federal Fiscal Year 2009 and $87,119 with in kind County 
match of $44,431 for Federal Fiscal Year 2010] from the Office of Traffic Safety; 
and if accepted, direct Finance to make appropriate budget adjustments--
Alternative Sentencing. (All Commission Districts.)”  

 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by David Humke, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 7. be 
accepted and directed.  
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08-1050 AGENDA ITEM 9. - COMMUNITY RELATIONS 

  
Agenda Subject:    “Recommendation to award Washoe County Request For 
Proposal No. 2661-09 for Video Broadcasting and Production Services to G3 uctions 
[estimated amount $101,628] for the period October 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009; 
and if awarded, authorize Chairman to execute Agreement for the initial term with 
Washoe County retaining a one-year renewal option--Community Relations. (All 
Commission Districts.)”  

 
 Commissioner Jung asked that more modern music be played during the 
Board’s recesses. She said she spoke at length about this with Kathy Carter, Community 
Relations Director, and she just wanted to get her request on the record. Chairman Larkin 
asked what kind of music she favored. Commissioner Jung replied she liked classic rock.  
 
 In response to the call for public comment, Sam Dehne said G3 
Productions had been doing a good job during last three months. He stated he hoped the 
County was fighting as hard as Sierra Nevada Community Access Television (SNCAT) 
was to keep Charter Cable from moving the local government channels from the basic-
cable tier to the digital tier.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by David Humke, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 9. be 
approved.  
 
08-1051              AGENDA ITEM 10. - SENIOR SERVICES  

  
Agenda Subject:    “Recommendation to accept Fiscal Year 008/09 Nutrition Grant 
Awards from the Division for Aging Services [$313,059 with $55,246 County match 
for the Homebound Meals Program and $209,425 with $36,957 County match for 
the Congregate Meals Program] for the period October 1, 2008 through September 
30, 2009; and if accepted, direct Finance to make appropriate budget adjustments--
Senior Services. (All Commission Districts.)”  

 
 Chairman Larkin said he was the Governor’s Commissioner appointee to 
the Commission on Aging, which supervised the Division for Aging Services, but he did 
not believe it represented a material conflict. 
 
 Melanie Foster, Legal Counsel, advised Chairman Larkin's interplay of his 
various roles as a public official did not provide him with a personal benefit, so 
accordingly there would not be a conflict in terms of the Ethics in Government Law.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by David Humke, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 10. be 
accepted and directed.  
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08-1052              AGENDA ITEM 11. - SENIOR SERVICES 

  
Agenda Subject:    “Recommendation to accept Independent Living grant awards 
from the Division for aging Services for various Senior Services programs [$212,389 
with $31,859 County match] for the period October 1, 2008 through September 30, 
2009; and if accepted, direct Finance to make appropriate budget adjustments--
Senior Services. (All Commission Districts.)”  

 
 Chairman Larkin said he was the Governor’s Commissioner appointee to 
the Commission on Aging, which supervised the Division for Aging Services, but he did 
not believe it represented a material conflict. Melanie Foster, Legal Counsel, advised 
Chairman Larkin’s interplay of his various roles as a public official did not provide him 
with a personal benefit, so accordingly there would not be a conflict in terms of the 
Ethics in Government Law.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway asked if the contributions received from the E.L. 
Cord Foundation helped the County make its match for this item. Grady Tarbutton, 
Senior Services Director, advised the donation did not count towards the County's match, 
which came from ad valorem taxes or other revenues. He explained the donation helped 
pay for additional meals.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by Jim Galloway, Commissioner, seconded by David Humke, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 11. be 
accepted and directed.  
 
08-1053              AGENDA ITEM 6. - PURCHASING 

  
Agenda Subject:    “Recommendation to award Request for Proposal #2660-09 for 
Media Buying Services for various Washoe County Health District programs to the 
following roster of qualified firms: Allegra Consulting, Fuze, The Glenn Group, 
Media Access Group, R & R Partners and Roberts & Rhino [estimated annual 
amount $359,855] on behalf of the Washoe County Health District; and if awarded, 
authorize the Acting Purchasing and Contracts Administrator to issue purchase 
orders to the specified firms, on a requirements basis, for one year, commencing 
October 1, 2008 through September 30, 2009, with an option for two additional one 
year renewal periods, at the discretion of Washoe County--Purchasing. (All 
Commission Districts.)”  

 
 Commissioner Weber stated she did not want to take away from the 
importance of getting the message out, but she felt these funds might be better utilized by 
providing for the programs rather than the media since the County was the Health 
Department’s sole source funder.  
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 Mary-Ann Brown, Health Department Assistant Division Director, 
advised a staff report was provided to the Board in June that outlined all of the programs 
indicating both local and grant and the advertising dollars. She stated the matrix 
identified by grant number what the media dollar amount was, the purpose, the evaluation 
method, and the expected outcome. She also noted the matrix indicated only $20,000 of 
these dollars came from local or pooled resources with the rest being from grant funding. 
She explained this agenda item was to identify the vendors that would be used for that 
work.  
 
 Chairman Larkin noted all three governing bodies contributed. Ms. Brown 
confirmed they did.  
 
 Commissioner Humke said page 3 did not identify what was Federal and 
what was County money. Ms. Brown replied that was because Purchasing was only 
asking for the approval of the vendors, but the previous agenda item in June provided that 
level of detail.  
 
 Commissioner Weber thanked Ms. Brown for the explanation. She stated 
the Chairman just said the Health District funds were provided by all three entities. She 
said she was under the assumption from previous meetings that the other entities did not 
contribute to the Health Department. She requested that be clarified at a future agenda 
item.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway noted that the proper time to question this item 
was probably in June, but with all of them mixed together they would not have been 
acted on individually. He asked if the $50,000 of Air Quality Management money 
included the 686-SMOG program. Andy Goodrich, Air Quality Management Division 
Director, indicated he believed it did.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway stated the last time he asked for data on the 686-
SMOG program, which paid for billboard advertising, they indicated there was a total of 
12 calls in a year that only took three vehicles off the road. Mr. Goodrich said he could 
supply Commissioner Galloway with updated information, but he felt the current 
numbers were much greater than that. Commissioner Galloway acknowledged the last 
update was several years ago, and he would like to see if there was an improvement in the 
numbers. He felt the program needed to show results before getting funding. 
Commissioner Larkin stated the report should show whether or not the program was 
getting the message out. Mr. Goodrich said he would bring a report back to the 
Commission.  
 
 In response to the call for public comment, Sam Dehne asked if it was 
mandatory this money be used for propaganda rather than for goods and services. He also 
asked how it would be decided who did what. He felt G3 Productions could do this 
because the staff report indicated they did editing and production.  
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 On motion by Kitty Jung, Commissioner, seconded by David Humke, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 6. be 
awarded and authorized.  
 
08-1054              AGENDA ITEM 8. - REGIONAL PARKS AND OPEN SPACE 

 
Agenda Subject:    “Recommendation to approve a Resolution of Support - Round 9 
State Question 1 Grant Application [$1,000,000] by the Nevada Land Conservancy 
for the Nevada Division of State Lands, Conservation and Resource Protection State 
Question 1 Grant Program for purchase of a conservation easement on the Rusk 
Family Ranch in Washoe Valley [cash match of $1,000,000 to be obtained by 
applying for a USDA Farm & Ranchland Protection Program Grant]; and if 
approved, authorize Chairman to execute Resolution--Regional Parks and Open 
Space. (Commission District 2.)”  
 
 Lynda Nelson, Planning Manager, explained this was a Resolution of 
Support for the Nevada Land Conservancy to apply for $1 million in State Question 1 
Funds. She said they would then put in a subsequent application with the USDA Farm 
and Ranch Land Protection Program for a $1 million match. She said approximately 45 
acres would be maintained in a conservation easement by the Rusk family. 
 
 Chairman Larkin asked what the ownership status was for Wilson 
Commons. Ms. Nelson replied Wilson Commons was a Washoe County Regional Park.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway commented this was only the second 
conservation easement the County was able to purchase. He said this approach was far 
better than buying the land because, traditionally in that area there were ranches, and this 
preserved ranching for children to see in future generations. He felt people who did this at 
a reasonable price should get some kind of medal or recognition, such as a Resolution of 
Appreciation.  
 
 Commissioner Humke commented the result of the easement concept was 
positive because the County avoided taking ownership of the land, taking it off the tax 
rolls and the people could still enjoy the land as open space.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 On motion by David Humke, Commissioner, seconded by Kitty Jung, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 8. be 
approved, authorized, and executed. The Resolution for same is attached hereto and made 
a part of the minutes thereof.  
 
08-1055              AGENDA ITEM 12. - WATER RESOURCES 

  
Agenda Subject:    “Discussion and possible direction to staff on undertaking a 
focused financial analysis evaluating the potential for a phased integration of the 
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Truckee Meadows Water Authority and the Washoe County Department of Water 
Resources as an initial step in conducting evaluation of public water purveyor 
consolidation as required by Chapter 531, Section 42.9, Statutes of Nevada 2007--
Water Resources.”  

 
 Rosemary Menard, Water Resources Director, said the Western Regional 
Water Commission (WRWC) Act required conducting a study and including those results 
in the next update of the Regional Water Management Plan regarding the potential for 
consolidating the public water purveyors. 
 
 Ms. Menard said the people working to implement that Act, along with the 
WRWC, determined it was appropriate to undertake the work associated with the 
consolidation study and were recommending beginning by focusing on the Truckee 
Meadows Water Authority (TMWA) and the Washoe County Department of Water 
Resources (DWR). She said that was because the vast majority of the water resources and 
the infrastructure associated with providing water to the community were owned and 
operated by those two entities. 
 
 Ms. Menard said this item was taken to the WRWC for approval and 
Chairman Larkin asked it be brought to the Board for discussion. 
  
 Mark Foree, TMWA Interim General Manager, advised TMWA supported 
the study and it was within TMWA’s budget authorization to do the study. 
 
 Commissioner Galloway said the language in the statute clearly made it 
the responsibility of the WRWC to do the study and they were getting money to do it. He 
asked why money should come out of the General Fund or from DWR funds without 
reimbursement from the WRWC and why reimbursement was not a condition of doing 
the study. Ms. Menard said staff did not expect the first focused financial analysis to be 
expensive and the costs would be shared between TMWA and DWR. She noted one of 
the reasons it was done this way was because the County and TMWA share the same 
financial advisor and bond counsel and have arrangements with those entities in place. 
She said if the Board felt it was appropriate to be reimbursed for the actual costs of this 
study by the WRWC and the Water Management Fund, staff could submit a request for 
reimbursement to WRWC and Water Management Fund for their action.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway said other items had come before this Board 
where the Board did not want to go over the existing budget. He asked if this was in the 
budget. Ms. Menard replied not as a specific action item, but the DWR did have 
resources available to pay for professional services. She noted the point Commissioner 
Galloway was making was correct, but there was some flexibility with this and that was 
why the proposal was made. She reiterated DWR would ask for reimbursement if that 
was what the Board wanted. 
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 Commissioner Larkin asked who funded the WRWC. Ms. Menard replied 
the WRWC was funded by the Water Management Fund, which was a 1.5 percent fee 
that was attached to the bill of all water users.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment for this item.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway noted he received phone calls expressing concern 
over this issue, but Ron Nicholson, Audit Committee Chairman, expressed particular 
concern in his fax regarding mergers and consolidations being discussed before the 
financial condition of the involved parties was known. He said Mr. Nicholson requested 
any discussion regarding a merger or consolidation be put on hold until the audit and the 
testing of internal controls was done. A copy of Mr. Nicholson’s fax was placed on file 
with the Clerk. 
 
 Commissioner Galloway said at Mr. Nicholson’s request, he asked County 
management over a month ago for all documents that were public records and were what 
presumably the newspaper saw that indicated $6 million was taken instead of $2.5 
million. He said he did not see any documents that showed anything over the $2.5 million 
was taken, so he had to assume he did not see all of the documents. He asked why the 
County did not do what Mr. Nicholson suggested by conducting the audit and then 
talking about what to do next.  
 
 Ms. Menard advised the forensic audit was ongoing and the criminal 
investigation was not yet complete. She said she was not sure what documents 
Commissioner Galloway was given, so she did not know if he saw the compete set. She 
noted there was a proposed contract with a forensic auditor that would be agendized for 
the Board’s action on October 14th, which was the next step in the ongoing process. 
 
 Ms. Menard advised that the District Attorney told her additional 
information with respect to the forensic audit would not be released until the criminal 
investigation was completed. She was also told that Kafoury, Armstrong Co. had asked a 
series of questions, which were answered. She said that material would be made available 
to the Audit Committee as part of the annual financial audit report.  
 
 John Sherman, Finance Director, advised the County was very close to 
having a forensic accounting firm, which would be under the guidance of the District 
Attorney’s Office and the Sheriff’s Office. He reiterated approval to hire the forensic 
accountants should come to the Board on October 14th or by the following week. He 
stated there had also been ongoing discussions with the financial statement auditors and 
the County had provided them, by the authority of the District Attorney’s Office, the 
details regarding questions they had asked so they could go in and test the internal 
controls. 
 
 Commissioner Galloway replied the Audit Committee had not seen that 
information. He said even if a forensic auditor was hired, it would take them some time to 
do the work. He felt there was not enough information to proceed with evaluating the 
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wisdom of combining the operations of DWR and TMWA when the status of the DWR 
operations was not known. Mr. Sherman stated the issue before the County Commission 
today was to do due diligence on the existing debt structure of both the DWR and 
TMWA. He said he did not believe this item included an analysis of the integration of the 
operations. Commissioner Galloway advised that was not what it said in the agenda item.  
 
 Ms. Menard said the agenda item included the specific recommendation 
on the bottom of page 1 of the staff report to the bond counsel and financial advisors to 
do the three things listed. She explained the feasibility analysis was to look at the 
financial situation of the possibility of putting DWR and TMWA together, but it did not 
mean it would be done. Commissioner Galloway said that was what consolidation was, 
and he would not integrate with another company unless he knew everything about them. 
He felt it would not be good for TMWA. He advised he would also like to see an audit of 
TMWA’s operation.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway asked if Swendseid & Stern would earn a 
commission and, if that was the case, he questioned if the people doing the evaluation 
should be the same people who would earn a commission if it went through. Mr. 
Sherman said if ultimately a consolidation would be done, he could not say if the County 
would want this financial advisor and bond counsel to do it. Commissioner Galloway felt 
they should not do this unless they excluded themselves from doing anything that 
actually consolidated the two entities. He said an independent professional arms-length 
audit was needed and there were others in this town that could do audits. Mr. Sherman 
said the scope of this particular engagement was not an audit, not a performance 
evaluation, and not an operational review to determine whether or not integration would 
work. Commissioner Galloway felt that was what it clearly was in the agenda and in the 
task described. He said it was to look at the feasibility to do just that from the financial 
point-of-view without looking at the operational point-of-view.  
 
 Commissioner Humke asked if it was against accounting rules to consider 
starting a forensic audit and to consider whether or not consolidation was possible at the 
same time. Mr. Sherman replied there was certainly overlap and the forensic review 
could play into the consolidation or integration. He felt the recommendation to proceed 
with the forensic contract, which would be coming to the Board next month, was a matter 
of coincidence because it was independent of this item. He advised the debt structure of 
the two entities needed to be looked at to see if there was anything in the existing 
obligations of the two entities that would make any further evaluation moot. He noted the 
forensic audit could feed into this, but it was primarily to determine if there were any 
show stoppers.  
 
 Commissioner Humke said the District Attorney was asking the Board to 
wait because the prosecution of a crime had to come first. He stated when the prosecution 
was concluded, it looked like a critical path was established to find the right contractor to 
conduct a forensic analysis so it could be started the moment the prosecution ended. Mr. 
Sherman stated the forensic analysis would start next month assuming the Board 
approved the contract. 
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 Mr. Sherman advised, based on recent discussions with the financial 
statement auditors and based on the information the District Attorney authorized released 
to them, there would be audited financial statements available in December. He stated it 
was solely up to the discretion of the Sheriff’s Office and the District Attorney’s Office 
as to when and under what circumstances the forensic audit results would be released.  
 
 Chairman Larkin read the actual language of Section 56.10 of Nevada 
Revised Statute 531, which was attached to the staff report. He advised this was not 
optional on the part of the WRWC, but law; and the County must comply with the law in 
terms of doing the analysis. He said the WRWC asked the DWR and TMWA managers 
to begin that process knowing there were several impediments, such as the current 
ongoing criminal investigation. He felt there was no reason to stop this process because 
the window of opportunity to go back to the State Legislature to advise them early on that 
consolidation was not an option was rapidly closing because of the Legislature meeting 
next year. He asked what would be the County’s response if asked by the Oversight 
Committee what had the County and TMWA done that lead to the conclusion that the 
process should be stopped.  
 
 Ms. Menard stated what was driving staff to think about this was the next 
Regional Water Plan was due to be completed before January 1, 2011. She said that 
might seem to be a long time away, but it was not. She stated staff felt it was appropriate 
to start now to do this in a judicious way and not put staff in the position of not being able 
to do the due diligence that should be done.  
 
 Ms. Menard clarified the selection of the firm to conduct the forensic audit 
was actually completed in late June or early July and a small contract was executed for 
some work. She said what was being worked on over the last few weeks was getting the 
remainder of the work agendized, such as getting the contractual arrangements organized 
in a way that would work for the District Attorney’s Office, the Sheriff’s Office, DWR, 
and the Finance Director. She reiterated the forensic audit was part of the criminal 
investigation and, until that was completed, no one was in the position to make the kind 
of long-term decision Commissioner Galloway was asking staff to look at. She said it 
was in the Department’s interest to get the forensic audit completed and the case closed 
because it affected many aspects of the Department’s business.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway reiterated the Internal Audit Committee did not 
have any of this information. He was told by the County Manager that until charges were 
filed, the information the Committee could get was limited; but now charges were filed 
and a plea was entered, but still no information had been provided. He asked if there was 
another investigation going on. 
 
 Chairman Larkin advised this discussion was going off the agenda item. 
 
 Commissioner Galloway stated he wanted to know what was going on 
because the Board was talking about proceeding without a lot of information being 
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available. Mr. Sherman replied there were actually two investigations with one being 
concluded and one coming forward. He said the information provided to Commissioner 
Galloway and the Audit Committee was the information in the indictments contained in 
the Reno Justice Court’s public documents, which were provided to the media. 
 
 Commissioner Galloway asked why he was not provided with the 
documents the newspaper saw that suggested $6 million instead of $2.5 million was 
stolen even though he requested them. Chairman Larkin advised that was not on today’s 
agenda and it was a sidebar comment that Commissioner Galloway could take up with 
Mr. Sherman later. He said the forensics might be relevant down the road, but today’s 
discussion was on items a), b), and c). He asked if the Commissioners had any further 
questions related to those items.  
 
 Commissioner Weber felt it was time to move forward on this item.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway asked if a motion would include a request for 
reimbursement. Chairman Larkin asked if there was any appetite for reimbursement, 
which would come from the 1.5 percent that was on everyone’s water bill. He said the 1.5 
percent was already being stretched very far to cover what was being asked of it. He 
asked what was the original purpose of the 1.5 percent. Ms. Menard replied it was to 
support water resources planning in the Truckee Meadows Service Area. 
 
 Chairman Larkin asked Mr. Foree if TMWA had any plans to ask for 
reimbursement. Mr. Foree said TMWA planned to do the analysis under TMWA’s 
existing budget.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway said he would vote no because he was not 
satisfied with the motion because there was no reimbursement request in it. He noted the 
new Water Authority could afford to do the study. He reiterated there was also a potential 
conflict between Swendseid & Stern in doing this evaluation because they stood to earn 
commissions later. He said he had an issue with the portfolio management company 
because he felt it was not particularly qualified to do this and there were better qualified 
people available. He also felt staff did not fully disclose information related to this 
matter.  
 Commissioner Humke discussed the intent of the analysis and noted the 
costs would be shared equally between DWR and TMWA, but those details could be 
worked out later.  
 
 On motion by Bonnie Weber, Vice Chairman, seconded by David Humke, 
Commissioner, which motion duly carried, with Jim Galloway, Commissioner voting 
“no,” it was ordered that Agenda Item 12. be approved and directed.  
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08-1056              AGENDA ITEM 13.  

 
Agenda Subject:    “Discussion and possible direction to staff regarding rules and 
procedures for submitting background material and written comments relevant to 
Board meeting items (requested by Commissioner Humke).”  
 
 Commissioner Humke commented that it was not fair to citizens when 
they were expected to respond to something on the agenda when the backup materials 
were submitted just prior to the hearing. 
 
 Commissioner Weber said she did not understand what this item was 
about because there was no backup information or explanation. She requested staff come 
back with a staff report. 
 
 Commissioner Humke explained the issue arose regarding the submission 
of the South Valleys Area Plan with a developer application appended thereto. He stated 
it depended on who approached the County as to whether or not a document was 
accepted and distributed to the Commissioners. He said sometimes a document was 
gladly accepted and occasionally the answer was it was too late and further documents 
were not being accepted. He advised there was an 11 day lead time for a Commissioner 
to get something on an agenda, but department heads and other employees regularly 
handed something in at the meeting and expected it to be distributed. He said there 
seemed to be three sets of rules in play. He acknowledged it was frustrating especially 
when a Commissioner got something at the meeting that was very thick because there 
was no time to study it. He explained he was asking for clarification on what were the 
rules and if there could be one rule for everyone.  
 
 Chairman Larkin agreed there were variations in the rules depending on 
who submitted what. He said the Commission established a rule three years ago that 
citizens must submit all materials to the Clerk to get it included in the record rather than 
to individual Commissioners.  
 
 In response to the call for public comment, Gary Schmidt reminded the 
Board that the Open Meeting Law required that any member of the public, on request, 
must be supplied with any submittal to any Commissioner regarding an agenda item. He 
stated he suggested for at least five years that a copy machine be available so that 
something accepted for the record by the Clerk could be copied on request to comply 
with the Open Meeting Law. He further discussed the Open Meeting Law.  
 
 There was no action taken on this agenda item.  
 
08-1057           AGENDA ITEM 14. – MANAGEMENT SERVICES/ 

GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS  

  
Agenda Subject:    “Discussion and direction to staff regarding legislation or 
legislative issues proposed by Legislators, by Washoe County or by other entities 
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permitted by the Nevada State Legislature to submit bill draft requests, or such 
legislative issues as may be deemed by the Chair or the Board to be of critical 
significance to Washoe County, or issues arising out of the special legislative session-
-Management Services/Government Affairs. (All Commission Districts.)”  

 
 Dan St. John, Acting County Manager, stated there was nothing to report. 
 
 There was no public comment and no action taken on this item. 
 
08-1058              AGENDA ITEM 16. - REPORTS/UPDATES COMMISSIONERS 

  
Agenda Subject:    “Reports/updates from County Commission members 
concerning various boards/commissions they may be a member of or liaison to 
(these may include, but not be limited to, Regional Transportation Commission, 
Reno-Sparks Convention & Visitors Authority, Debt Management Commission, 
District Board of Health, Truckee Meadows Water Authority, Organizational 
Effectiveness Committee, Investment Management Committee, Citizen Advisory 
Boards).”  

 
 Commissioner Humke said Ellen Oppenheim, President and CEO of the 
Reno-Sparks Convention and Visitors Authority (RSCVA) would have her performance 
review by the Board of Directors this Thursday. He stated the Regional Transportation 
Commission (RTC) met last week where a report was received regarding the SE 
Connector. He said the District Board of Health meeting this week would continue 
working on finding issues where agreements could be reached with the Cities of Reno 
and Sparks.  
 
 Commissioner Weber mentioned the RSCVA meeting on Thursday. She 
said she would also be having a mini retreat with the Nevada Works Board this week and 
there would be a Nevada Works Board meeting next month. She announced the grand 
opening of Scheels was this weekend. She said she was planning to attend the monthly 
Volunteer Fire Department meeting at 7:00 p.m. next Monday night at the Bonanza after 
which she would be out of town celebrating her 26th wedding anniversary.  
 
 Chairman Larkin said he hosted the Celebrate the Living River Annual 
Meeting on September 18th at the 102 Ranch, which 220 people attended and ground was 
broken. He noted it was technically the first of the flood control projects and two more 
would have ground broken over the next few months. He acknowledged there was still a 
lot of work to do with the Army Corp of Engineers and Congress. He stated ground 
would be broken for the new baseball fields at Eagle Canyon Park next Thursday at 5:30 
p.m. He said he would also be attending a ground breaking of the Community Assistance 
Center on Friday at 11:30 a.m. He mentioned the Scheels public grand opening on 
Saturday.  
 
 Commissioner Galloway advised the Tahoe Regional Planning Agency 
(TRPA) would be meeting over two days. He noted the first day would be for regular 
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business and the second would be a workshop with the Advisory Planning Commission 
regarding the Shorezone Ordinance. He said there would be a Parks and Open Space 
meeting on October 7th, a Regional Planning Governing Board (RPGB) meeting on 
October 9th, and a Criminal Justice Advisory Committee meeting on October 9th. He 
stated Friday, October 10th, he would have his regular open meeting at the Northwest 
Library from 2-5:00 p.m. He said the West Truckee Meadows Citizen Advisory Board 
(CAB) would meet at Gomm Elementary School on October 13th where old business 
would be the Mayberry Bike Lanes.  
 
 Commissioner Jung said there would be a Library Subcommittee meeting 
on October 7th at 2:00 p.m. in the Caucus Room. She announced the SPCA of Northern 
Nevada would be having their big fund raiser on November 14th from 6:00 to 9:30 p.m. 
at the Circus Circus Reno and, in addition to public purchasing tickets, the SPCA was 
also collecting items to be auctioned off during the event.  
 
4:12 p.m.  The Board temporarily recessed.  
 
5:15 p.m.  The Board reconvened as the Board of Trustees for the South Truckee 
Meadows General Improvement District with Commissioner Jung absent.  
 
5:57 p.m.  The Board reconvened as the Board of County Commissioners with 
Commissioner Jung absent.  
 
5:58 p.m.  On motion by David Humke, Commissioner, seconded by Bonnie Weber, 
Vice Chairperson, which motion duly carried with Kitty Jung, Commissioner, absent, 
Robert Larkin, Chairman, ordered the meeting be adjourned.  
 
 
 
 
  _____________________________ 
  ROBERT M. LARKIN, Chairman 
  Washoe County Commission 
ATTEST:  
 
 
__________________________ 
AMY HARVEY, County Clerk 
and Clerk of the Board of 
County Commissioners 
 
Minutes Prepared by: 
Jan Frazzetta, Deputy County Clerk 
 














































































	08-1023              AGENDA ITEM 3.
	08-1024              AGENDA ITEM 4. 
	 5.  CONSENT ITEMS 
	08-1025              AGENDA ITEM 5.A. - MINUTES
	08-1026              AGENDA ITEM 5.B. - SENIOR SERVICES
	08-1027              AGENDA ITEM 5.C.1. – COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT
	08-1028             AGENDA ITEM 5.C.2. - COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT 
	08-1029              AGENDA ITEM 5.D. - COMMUNITY RELATIONS
	08-1030              AGENDA ITEM 5.E.1. – INTERNAL AUDIT
	08-1031              AGENDA ITEM 5.E.2. - INTERNAL AUDIT 
	08-1032              AGENDA ITEM 5.F.1. – PUBLIC WORKS 
	08-1033              AGENDA ITEM 5.F.3. – PUBLIC WORKS 
	08-1034              AGENDA ITEM 5.F.4. – PUBLIC WORKS 
	08-1035              AGENDA ITEM 5.G. - ASSESSOR 
	08-1036              AGENDA ITEM 5.H.1. – JUVENILE SERVICES 
	08-1037              AGENDA ITEM 5.H.2. – JUVENILE SERVICES
	08-1038              AGENDA ITEM 5.I.1. – DISTRICT HEALTH 
	08-1039              AGENDA ITEM 5.I.2.- DISTRICT HEALTH 
	08-1040              AGENDA ITEM 5.I.3. - DISTRICT HEALTH 
	08-1041              AGENDA ITEM 5.J. - SHERIFF 
	08-1042 AGENDA ITEM 5.K.1. – TRUCKEE RIVER FLOOD MANAGEMENT PROJECT 
	08-1043           AGENDA ITEM 5.K.2. – TRUCKEE RIVER FLOOD MANAGEMENT PROJECT
	08-1044              AGENDA ITEM 5.L.1. – MANAGEMENT SERVICES 
	08-1045              AGENDA ITEM 5.L.2. – MANAGEMENT SERVICES 
	08-1046              AGENDA ITEM 5.L.3. – MANAGEMENT SERVICES 
	08-1047              AGENDA ITEM 5.M. - REGIONAL PARKS AND OPEN SPACE 
	08-1048              AGENDA ITEM 5.F.2. – PUBLIC WORKS 
	 BLOCK VOTE - AGENDA ITEMS 7, 9, 10, AND 11 
	08-1049 AGENDA ITEM 7. - ALTERNATIVE SENTENCING
	08-1050 AGENDA ITEM 9. - COMMUNITY RELATIONS
	08-1051              AGENDA ITEM 10. - SENIOR SERVICES 
	08-1052              AGENDA ITEM 11. - SENIOR SERVICES
	08-1053              AGENDA ITEM 6. - PURCHASING
	08-1054              AGENDA ITEM 8. - REGIONAL PARKS AND OPEN SPACE
	08-1055              AGENDA ITEM 12. - WATER RESOURCES
	08-1056              AGENDA ITEM 13. 
	08-1057           AGENDA ITEM 14. – MANAGEMENT SERVICES/GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS 
	08-1058              AGENDA ITEM 16. - REPORTS/UPDATES COMMISSIONERS
	9-23-08 docs.pdf
	doc20081024091310.pdf
	doc20081024091202




